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Hello…
Welcome to the latest newsletter – this month we have been highlighting our 
achievements through 2023, outlining to the Police and Crime Commissioner - and 
Force - the terrific work achieved by our volunteers and the Museum team.

As it is annual report time, this year we are delighted to be able to say we have 
opened our mini-Museum in Tavistock, made significant in-roads into our ongoing 
digitisation project, taken part in Heritage Open Days, welcoming visitors to see our 
archive and collection. And by the time you read this, the team will have been trained 
to use the Museum’s new soon-to-launch website.

Every charity says this – because it’s true - none of these achievements would have 
been possible without our fantastic volunteers, whose tireless dedication is the 
driving force behind every accomplished success.

And that’s where we hope you come in. Because we are appealing for more 
volunteers to help. It could be with the digitisation project; photographing, scanning, 
cataloguing our collection and archive. The Museum covers expenses incurred.

Perhaps you have a flair for writing and fancy a byline on our new website - or you 
could be the friendly face we need to welcome visitors to our mini-Museum in 
Tavistock. Please do get in touch if you would like to help. 

To tell you more about getting involved, volunteer Keith Tester - photographing our 
collection in Okehampton for digitisation - has shared his reasons for donating some 
of his free time to help the Museum, and what he gets in return. 

 
Bye for now,
Team Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall.

 

CEO’s monthly update

Autumn is reporting season for the Museum. 

Back in 2022 the Police and Crime Commissioner, and Force, agreed to support the 
Museum for three years - it’s each autumn when we report back to them all the 
progress that’s been made over the period. So, after what felt like a very short holiday 
in late September, it was back to the desk with a bang for me, getting my head down 
on report writing. 

It is rewarding, though, to pull all the information together and get it down on paper, 
particularly the work to engage the public through digitisation of the Museum’s 
collection, the new websites, and the opening of the mini-Museum in Tavistock. 

Also, the opportunity is huge. Police heritage is one of the most significantly 
underutilised assets available to police forces, providing countless opportunities to 
connect with communities in new and innovative ways. The Devon & Cornwall 
collection dwarfs all other police museums we know of - the archive in Exeter alone 
covers the period 1790-2019 with 814-plus boxes of documents and photographs (at 
the last count), so there is lots to do! 

The volunteer team there have been doing brilliantly cataloguing everything, working 
increasingly closely with the new police archivist. 

If you’d like to learn a bit more about volunteering, especially as scanning work 
ramps up, please just drop me a line at ceo@dcpolicingmuseum.co.uk 

Where do we need to be in 12 months’ time, when I write the final report to the PCC? 
To my mind, there are three things. 

Digital is going to be big. Keep your eyes open for two website launches and an 
official opening event in Tavistock in the near future. 

Second, comes Arts Council England accreditation. With Tavistock open we 
can take forward our application for “working toward accreditation” status 
which is really significant. 

Lastly, comes business planning for the future beyond the end of the current 
grant, in 2025. It sounds like a long way away, but it will be on us quickly, so 
planning and fundraising will play big parts in the next 12 months.

Anything I can help with please feel free to drop me a line anytime.

Until next time…

Greg White, MOPIDAC CEO.

Pictured below is volunteer Keith Tester, who enjoys using his creative photography 
skills, cataloguing our collection in Okehampton for digitisation.

Your Museum Needs You!

Learn why a swimming Bear was at Dartmoor Prison, how swan beaks helped solve 
the Devon murder of a shoe fortune heiress, why a Rolex watch jailed an identity theft 
killer near Teignmouth, the unusual way women were moved by the region’s police in 
the early 1900s, how a child’s disappearance led to a failed wish for mounted police 
across two counties, if a pilot survived wedging his plane between two homes in 
Cornwall, and when Isles of Scilly residents stockpiled shoes and smoked sea-
soaked tobacco…

Delve into the history, heritage and true crimes of Devon and Cornwall and help the 
Museum showcase its archive and collection.

The Museum of Policing in Devon & Cornwall recently opened its micro premises in 
Tavistock and is digitising its collection and archive.

But help is needed to keep the charity’s free mini-Museum open to the public, plus 
lend a hand with its ongoing digitisation project to scan, photograph and catalogue 
everything in its collection and archive.

Volunteers helping at our sites in Okehampton, Exeter and Tavistock can claim 
mileage and expenses.

Keith Tester, a volunteer with the Museum since March, has recorded and 
photographed high-profile crime evidence, vintage uniform, memorabilia, retro 
equipment, and historical documents as part of the ongoing digitisation project.

He said: “It is fascinating to see what we have in our vast collections and archive, and 
to tap into the knowledge of the people I work with.

“I feel privileged to be discovering the history of policing, the stories behind the 
objects we have, and my part in helping to preserve it.

He added: “I’ve been able to use my creative photography skills to help the museum 
show the public what it looks after.”

Keith said volunteering after retirement has helped him stay mentally and physically 
active. 

His DIY skills proved instrumental in the Museum opening a micro premises in 
Tavistock; Keith volunteered to paint and decorate the interior, and help the curator 
with the displays, including suspending a traditional police bike from the ceiling.

Keith said: “I really enjoy being part of a great team of volunteers and staff who all 
believe in what they are doing.”

Some of the secrets preserved in the Museum archive include:

Photos of police divers on the River Dart, Devon, investigating the 1984 murder 
of the Clarks shoes’ fortune heiress, where impressions of swan beaks were 
matched with marks on her body.

Images from when an RAF Hawker Hunter crashed into Tintagel village, 
Cornwall, in1979, wedged in a gap between two houses, yards from a loaded 
petrol tanker, after the pilot was forced to eject into the sea. 

Police dog Bear, photographed in the 1990s swimming in a dyke near Dartmoor 
Prison.
A Chief Constable’s Order Book from 1908 stating Police Constables must 
arrange for an ambulance – or stretcher - to take arrested female prisoners to 
the station and ‘not carry them bodily through the streets’.

Evidence photos from the ‘Rolex Murder’ in 1996, where a drowned man off 
Teignmouth found wearing a designer watch sparked an investigation that led 
police to discover he was thrown overboard by his friend and business partner - 
to steal his identity.

Chief Constable John Alderson photographed holding the reins of a horse; he 
wanted to form a mounted section across the two counties after seeing how a 
neighbouring force’s horses were brought in to hunt for 13-year-old Genette 
Tate, who went missing in Aylesbeare, Devon, in 1978. His request was refused.
A colour photo of residents rummaging through the wreckage of ship MV Cita, 
which lost 200 containers carrying 1000s of items off the Isles of Scilly in 1997. 
Residents tried smoking tobacco from huge seawater-soaked bales. And police 
discovered 36 pairs of shoes in the porch of one house on the island. 

Archive Find of the Month.

A clash over who should clean Exeter’s police boxes in the 1930s sparked a flurry of 
letters between Exeter City Police and the Post Office as they battled for months over 
who should take responsibility.

A file in the Museum’s archive at Exeter has revealed the cleaning row started in 
October 1937, when the Exeter City Police Chief Constable called for regular dusting 
and disinfecting by the Post Office of its police boxes and equipment, but requests 
were often ignored for weeks, prompting terse reminders.

The dispute took several months to settle – and only after an agreement signed more 
than a decade earlier was produced as proof. 

Correspondence often went unanswered for months - resulting in terse reminders

In February 1938, it was agreed the Post Office would supply two officers to daily 
dust and disinfect the telephone equipment, a deal which lasted just three months 
when in May 1938 it pulled the service, washing its hands of responsibility for the 
upkeep of the police boxes.

The Post Office said the U-turn was the result of a mix-up in communications, adding 
it was ‘not prepared to undertake any regular cleaning or disinfecting’.

But in March 1938 it was forced to back down when an agreement was discovered 
dated August 29, 1921 – more than four years before the city’s first police boxes were 
installed -  agreeing the Postmaster General ‘will maintain all and each of the said call 
kiosks in proper condition and good working order’.

The Town Clerk’s office for Exeter – who handed over the signed document - 
admitted the earlier snub had been a ‘misunderstanding’.

Below: Letters confirmed cleaning would commence - but the victory was short-lived

Below: Within weeks the Post Office had pulled the cleaning and disinfecting service 

Below: The Post Office was forced to back down when a cleaning agreement was 
discovered dated August 29, 1921 - years before the police boxes were installed.

The dispute only ended after this clause (below) was discovered in council files 

Police box and phone cleanliness concerns spilled over into Exeter City Police Daily 
Orders - instructions and commands to be obeyed - when on December 2, 1937, the 
Chief Constable demanded ‘essential’ equipment was ‘at all times kept in a clean and 
proper condition’.

Weeks later, on February 12, 1938, following an inspection, he ordered officers to 
stop scrawling notes on the inside walls of the police boxes.

He wrote: “Certain officers are in the habit of writing messages, which are received by 
telephone, on the interior of the box, this gives the pillar an untidy appearance and 
the practice must cease.”

Below: Police box graffiti made its way into the Exeter City Police Daily Orders 

And the spotlight fell on the overall cleanliness of telephone apparatus used in police 
offices and by the force, as Chief Constable Frederick Tarry earmarked Sunday 
evenings for the Constable on reserve duty to disinfect every office telephone at 
headquarters.

He said Monday’s motor patrol Constable was responsible for cleaning all the 
telephones in police boxes and pillars, stating the chore should begin at 6am.

The Standing Order outlined strict instructions for cleaning the equipment, setting out 
the exact brand of disinfectant, where it was kept, how it should be used, going as far 
to instruct ‘telephone leads will be straightened, any twists or kinks being removed’.

The Standing Order states: “After completion of the duty the bucket and bottle of Izal 
will be returned to the cell and dirty dusters and cloths passed to the women station 
cleaner to be washed.”

Below: The Standing Order set out precise instructions for cleaning telephones

Exeter proposed 14 police boxes for the city, at a cost of £29 each to build and kit 
out. 

The wood to build each police box had to be ‘free from sap’ and any knots could be 
‘no larger than a shilling’.

The locks on the boxes were Yale, the doors had to be made of English oak, and the 
police order stated 70 keys ‘if one box is ordered, or six’.

All police boxes were kitted out with stationary, diaries, telephone books, rulers, 
inkwells, and pens.

The areas of Exeter identified as suitable sites included the Clock Tower, Exe Bridge, 
Alphington Road, Buddle Lane, Okehampton Road, Heavitree Police Station, 
Topsham Road, College Road, Wonford, Pinhoe Road.

Documents held in the Museum archive at Exeter show the total cost of the 
telephone rental for 14 police boxes – including the switchboard at headquarters - 
was £384, nine shillings and six pence.

Below: The specifications for the police boxes proposed for Exeter.

Subscribe Past Issues RSSTranslate

https://mailchi.mp/18196465207e/museum-of-policing-in-devon-and-cornwall-newsletter-12658131?e=d3fe30a5d4
mailto:ceo@dcpolicingmuseum.co.uk
http://eepurl.com/ij9u5H
https://us21.campaign-archive.com/home/?u=80f8162a05fbd525ded8d3cdd&id=32abe2aa14
https://us21.campaign-archive.com/feed?u=80f8162a05fbd525ded8d3cdd&id=32abe2aa14
javascript:;


Below: The invoices outline the costings for each police box - and the sites
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